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sible, the report provides an update on our as-
sessment since that date.

As the Congress begins consideration of the
supplemental, I underscore our Nation’s inter-
ests in the successful implementation of this
policy.

Sincerely,

BARACK OBAMA

NOTE: Identical letters were sent to Daniel K.
Inouye, chairman, and W. Thad Cochran, rank-
ing member, Senate Committee on Appropria-
tions; Carl Levin, chairman, and John S. Mc-
Cain III, ranking member, Senate Committee
on Armed Services; John F. Kerry, chairman,
and Richard G. Lugar, ranking member, Senate
Committee on Foreign Relations; Joseph I. Li-
eberman, chairman, and Susan M. Collins,
ranking member, Senate Committee on Home-
land Security and Governmental Affairs; Di-
anne Feinstein, chairman, and Christopher S.
“Kit” Bond, ranking member, Senate Commit-

tee on Intelligence; Patrick J. Leahy, chairman,
and Jefferson B. Sessions III, ranking member,
Senate Committee on the Judiciary; David R.
Obey, chairman, and Jerry Lewis, ranking
member, House Committee on Appropriations;
Isaac N. “Ike” Skelton IV, chairman, and How-
ard P. “Buck” McKeon, ranking member,
House Committee on Armed Services; Howard
L. Berman, chairman, and Ileana Ros-Lehtin-
en, ranking member, House Committee on
Foreign Affairs; Bennie G. Thompson, chair-
man, House Committee on Homeland Security;
Mark E. Souder, ranking member, House
Homeland Security Subcommittee on Border,
Maritime and Global Counterterrorism; John
Conyers, Jr., chairman, and Lamar S. Smith,
ranking member, House Committee on the Ju-
diciary; and Silvestre Reyes, chairman, and Pe-
ter Hoekstra, ranking member, House Perma-
nent Select Committee on Intelligence. This
letter was released by the Office of the Press
Secretary on March 31.

Remarks at Andrews Air Force Base, Maryland
March 31, 2010

Thank you so much. Please have a seat. I’ve
got a few introductions that I want to make very
quickly before I start my remarks. First of all, I
think that by the end of his tenure, we’re going
to know that Ken Salazar is one of the finest
Secretaries of Interior we’ve ever had. So please
give him a big round of applause. 

Other members of what we call our green
team are here: Steven Chu, our Secretary of
Energy; Martha Johnson, the Administrator of
the GSA; Nancy Sutley, the CEQ Chair. We’ve
got Carol Browner, who’s the White House En-
ergy and Climate Change Director. Please give
them a big round of applause. They’ve put in a
lot of work. 

Governor Martin O’Malley is here, Governor
of Maryland. Ray Mabus, Secretary of the Navy,
is here. Admiral Gary Roughead, Chief of Naval
Operations, is here, and we appreciate his out-
standing service. Thank you, Gar.

I want to thank Steven Shepro, the base com-
mander here at Andrews, and the leadership

that’s present from the Air Force, the Marine
Corps, and the Coast Guard.   

Ken and I were colleagues in the Senate, and
I appointed him because I knew that he would
be a faithful and pragmatic steward of our natu-
ral resources. And as Secretary, he is changing
the way that the Interior Department does
business so that we’re responsibly developing
traditional sources of energy and renewable
sources of energy, from the wind on the high
plains to the suns in the desert to the waves off
our coasts. And so I’m very grateful to the work
that he’s done, and it’s culminating in one of the
announcements that we’re making today.

It’s also good to see so many members of our
Armed Forces here today. Andrews is the home
of Air Force One, and I appreciate everything
that you do for me and my family. I should
point out that you’ve got a 100-percent ontime
departure record. [Laughter] You don’t charge
for luggage—[laughter]—so it’s a pretty good
deal. And I want to thank you not only for the
support that you provide me, but also for the
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service that you perform to keep our country
safe each and every day. So I’m very grateful
to all of you. 

We’re here to talk about America’s energy
security, an issue that’s been a priority for my
administration since the day I took office. Al-
ready, we’ve made the largest investment in
clean energy in our Nation’s history. It’s an in-
vestment that’s expected to create or save
more than 700,000 jobs across America, jobs
manufacturing advanced batteries for more ef-
ficient vehicles, upgrading the power grid so
that it’s smarter and it’s stronger, doubling our
Nation’s capacity to generate renewable elec-
tricity from sources like the wind and the Sun.

And just a few months after taking office, I
also gathered the leaders of the world’s largest
automakers, the heads of labor unions, envi-
ronmental advocates, and public officials from
California and across the country to reach a
historic agreement to raise fuel economy stan-
dards in cars and trucks. And tomorrow, after
decades in which we have done little to in-
crease auto efficiency, those new standards
will be finalized, which will reduce our depen-
dence on oil while helping folks spend a little
less at the pump. 

So my administration is upholding its end of
the deal, and we expect all parties to do the
same. And I’d also point out, this rule that
we’re going to be announcing about increased
mileage standards will save 1.8 billion dol-
lars—billion barrels of oil overall—1.8 billion
barrels of oil. And that’s like taking 58 million
cars off the road for an entire year.

Today we’re also going to go one step fur-
ther. In order to save energy and taxpayer dol-
lars, my administration, led by Secretary Chu
at Energy, as well as Administrator Johnson at
GSA, is doubling the number of hybrid vehi-
cles in the Federal fleet, even as we seek to re-
duce the number of cars and trucks used by
our Government overall. So we’re going to
lead by example and practice what we preach:
cutting waste, saving energy, and reducing our
reliance on foreign oil.

But we have to do more. We need to make
continued investments in clean coal technolo-
gies and advanced biofuels. A few weeks ago, I
announced loan guarantees to break ground

on America’s first new nuclear facility in three
decades, a project that will create thousands of
jobs. And in the short term, as we transition to
cleaner energy sources, we’ve still got to make
some tough decisions about opening new off-
shore areas for oil and gas development in
ways that protect communities and protect
coastlines.

Now, this is not a decision that I’ve made
lightly. It’s one that Ken and I, as well as Carol
Browner, my energy adviser, and others in my
administration looked at closely for more than
a year. But the bottom line is this: Given our
energy needs, in order to sustain economic
growth and produce jobs and keep our busi-
nesses competitive, we are going to need to
harness traditional sources of fuel, even as we
ramp up production of new sources of renew-
able, homegrown energy.

So today we’re announcing the expansion of
offshore oil and gas exploration, but in ways
that balance the need to harness domestic en-
ergy resources and the need to protect Ameri-
ca’s natural resources. Under the leadership of
Secretary Salazar, we’ll employ new technolo-
gies that reduce the impact of oil exploration.
We’ll protect areas that are vital to tourism,
the environment, and our national security.
And we’ll be guided not by political ideology,
but by scientific evidence. 

That’s why my administration will consider
potential areas for development in the mid-
and south Atlantic and the Gulf of Mexi-
co while studying and protecting sensitive ar-
eas in the Arctic. That’s why we’ll continue to
support development of leased areas off the
North Slope of Alaska while protecting Alas-
ka’s Bristol Bay.

Now, there will be those who strongly dis-
agree with this decision, including those who
say we should not open any new areas to drill-
ing. But what I want to emphasize is that this
announcement is part of a broader strategy
that will move us from an economy that runs
on fossil fuels and foreign oil to one that relies
more on homegrown fuels and clean energy.
And the only way this transition will succeed is
if it strengthens our economy in the short term
and the long run. To fail to recognize this real-
ity would be a mistake.
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Now, on the other side, there are going to be
some who argue that we don’t go nearly far
enough, who suggest we should open all our
waters to energy exploration without any re-
striction or regard for the broader environmen-
tal and economic impact. And to those folks I’ve
got to say this: We have less than 2 percent of
the world’s oil reserves; we consume more than
20 percent of the world’s oil. And what that
means is that drilling alone can’t come close to
meeting our long-term energy needs. And for
the sake of our planet and our energy indepen-
dence, we need to begin the transition to clean-
er fuels now. 

So the answer is not drilling everywhere all
the time. But the answer is not, also, for us to
ignore the fact that we are going to need vital
energy sources to maintain our economic
growth and our security. Ultimately, we need to
move beyond the tired debates of the left and
the right, between business leaders and envi-
ronmentalists, between those who would claim
drilling is a cure-all and those who would claim
it has no place, because this issue’s just too im-
portant to allow our progress to languish while
we fight the same old battles over and over
again. 

For decades, we’ve talked about how our de-
pendence on foreign oil threatens our economy,
yet our will to act rises and falls with the price of
a barrel of oil. When gas gets expensive at the
pump, suddenly everybody’s an energy expert.
And when it goes back down, everybody’s back
to their old habits.

For decades, we’ve talked about the threat to
future generations posed by our current system
of energy, even as we can see the mounting evi-
dence of climate change, from the Arctic Circle
to the Gulf Coast. And—this is particularly rele-
vant to all of you who are serving in uni-
form—for decades, we’ve talked about the risks
to our security created by dependence on for-
eign oil, but that dependence has actually
grown year after year after year after year.

And while our politics has remained en-
trenched along these worn divides, the ground
has shifted beneath our feet. Around the world,
countries are seeking an edge in the global mar-
ketplace by investing in new ways of producing
and saving energy. From China to Germany,

these nations recognize that the nation that
leads the clean energy economy will be the
country that leads the global economy. And
meanwhile, here at home, as politicians in
Washington debate endlessly about whether to
act, our own military’s determined that we can
no longer afford not to.

Some of the press may be wondering why we
are announcing offshore drilling in a hangar at
Andrews Air Force Base. Well, if there’s any
doubt about the leadership that our military is
showing, you just need to look at this F–18
fighter and the light armored vehicle behind
me. The Army and Marine Corps have been
testing this vehicle on a mixture of biofuels. And
this Navy fighter jet, appropriately called the
Green Hornet, will be flown for the first time in
just a few days, on Earth Day. If tests go as
planned, it will be the first plane ever to fly fast-
er than the speed of sound on a fuel mix that is
half biomass. The Air Force is also testing jet
engines using biofuels and had the first success-
ful biofuel-powered test flight just last week. I
don’t want to drum up any kind of rivalry here,
but—[laughter].

Now, the Pentagon isn’t seeking these alter-
native fuels just to protect our environment;
they’re pursuing these homegrown energy
sources to protect our national security. Our
military leaders recognize the security impera-
tive of increasing the use of alternative fuels,
decreasing energy use, reducing our reliance on
imported oil, making ourselves more energy ef-
ficient. And that’s why the Navy, led by Secre-
tary Mabus, who’s here today, has set a goal of
using 50 percent alternative fuels in all planes,
vehicles, and ships in the next 10 years. That’s
why the Defense Department has invested $2.7
billion this year alone to improve energy effi-
ciency.

So moving towards clean energy is about our
security. It’s also about our economy. And it’s
about the future of our planet. And what I hope
is, is the policies that we’ve laid out—from hy-
brid fleets to offshore drilling, from nuclear en-
ergy to wind energy—underscores the serious-
ness with which my administration takes this
challenge. It’s a challenge that requires us to
break out of the old ways of thinking, to think
and act anew. And it requires each of us, re-
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gardless of whether we’re in the private sector
or the public sector, whether we’re in the mili-
tary or in the civilian side of Government, to
think about how could we be doing things bet-
ter, how could we be doing things smarter so
that we are no longer tethered to the whims of
what happens somewhere in the Middle East
or with other major oil-producing nations. 

So I’m open to proposals from my Demo-
cratic friends and my Republican friends. I
think that we can break out of the broken poli-
tics of the past when it comes to our energy
policy. I know that we can come together to
pass comprehensive energy and climate legis-
lation that’s going to foster new energy—new
industries, create millions of new jobs, protect

our planet, and help us become more energy
independent. That’s what we can do. That is
what we must do. And I’m confident that is
what we will do.

So thank you very much. And thanks, again,
to all of you who are serving in our Armed Ser-
vices. It—you are making an enormous contri-
bution, and this is just one example of the
leadership that you are showing. 

Thank you very much. Thank you.

NOTE: The President spoke at 11:18 a.m. In
his remarks, he referred to Col. Steven M.
Shepro, USAF, installation commander, An-
drews Air Force Base, and commander, 316th
Wing. 

Remarks at the Closing Session of the Workplace Flexibility Forum
March 31, 2010

Hello, hello. Thank you, everybody. Please,
please, have a seat. First, one caveat: I will not
be good—as good as Michelle. [Laughter] So
keep your expectations lower.

I want to first of all acknowledge John Berry
for the extraordinary work he’s doing here and
for helping to organize this. Thank you, John. 

In addition, we’ve got—Secretary Hilda So-
lis is here from our Department of Labor. Dr.
Christina Romer, who’s the Chair of our
Council of Economic Advisers—where are
you, Christina?—right there; Valerie Jarrett, a
Senior Adviser and Chair of the White House
Council on Women and Girls. Ms. Melody
Barnes I actually just saw run off to the gar-
den. She was on my list—the Chair of our Do-
mestic Policy Council—but she’s not here;
Karen Mills, who is the Administrator for our
Small Business Administration; and Ms. Mar-
tha Johnson, Administrator of the General
Services Administration. 

So I understand you’ve had a wonderful ses-
sion. I heard all about it. And I want to thank
all of you for joining us today and sharing your
thoughts on what we can do, as business lead-
ers and advocates, as employees and as Gov-
ernment officials, to modernize our workplac-
es to meet the needs of our workforce and our
families.

And all of us here today know just how wide
that gap has grown. And we’re all familiar with
the economic and demographic changes that
have brought us to this point, how over the
past generation or two, as costs have risen and
wages have lagged, many families have found
they can no longer survive on just one income.
And at the same time, we’ve broken down bar-
riers and opened up opportunities, so more
women have entered into the workforce,
bringing home paychecks that are increasingly
critical to supporting families.

Today, two-thirds of American families with
kids are headed by two working parents or a
single working parent, and the result is the rise
of what one expert I know refers to as “the jug-
gler family.” For these families, every day is a
high wire act. Everything is scheduled right
down to the minute. There’s no room for er-
ror. If the car breaks down, or somebody gets
sick, or there’s a problem at school, that begins
a cascading domino effect that leaves every-
body scrambling.

And I have to say that this is something that
Michelle and I have struggled with in our own
family. As she told you earlier today, it wasn’t
that long ago that both of us were working full-
time outside the home while raising two young
daughters. I was away for days on end for my
job, and Michelle was working hard at hers, so
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